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New Zealand, 1988




“His body lay broken on the ground, the
Maori warrior stood over him with his Mere raised for a follow-up
blow, but it wasn’t needed. The thick dark blue fabric of the dying
man’s tunic was soaking up a pool of his own blood like a sponge,
the light of life slowly leaving his eyes.”




That was how Kevin pictured it, he had had
the same daydream for the past few days; it seemed to come to him
whenever he closed his eyes for longer than a few minutes. It had
only been happening for a week or so and for the life of him Kevin
couldn’t think of any story he had read that had a scene like that,
it was weird. Maybe it was a story he heard when he was really
young, the tribe that Kevin’s mother came from was once a strong
and proud people but something had happened in their past that had
changed them into a weak, defeated tribe… but that was all ancient
history Kevin told himself, “It was just a day-dream”.




You see; although Kevin was eleven (but
almost twelve; as Kevin reminded everyone who asked) he read like
his life depended on it, he read everything he could get his hands
on; he was reading the newspaper front-to-back before he was old
enough to go to school! On special weekends Kevin and his Mum went
into town where they did their favourite thing; spending the
morning looking through the books in the second-hand bookstore. But
that particular morning Kevin found an old book about his
grandfather’s tribe (Hapu) and the land wars; it was a very old
book, but it was like finding gold.




He suddenly felt a weight on his chest and
opening his eyes he saw his brother dump a load of green plants on
him. His brother, Tane said in an annoyed voice, “Here’s the
watercress WE got for Mum, get off you’re lazy bum and help”, to
show that he meant business, Tane followed his comments up with a
kick in the ribs… not a hard one though. Kevin was the youngest of
the family, so he was treated like the baby, he didn’t mind too
much. Sitting up, Kevin saw his two other brothers in the creek, up
to their knees in water, also collecting some watercress. Kevin had
three brothers: Tane; the eldest at 19, then the twins: Terry and
Damon who were 17. Terry was excitedly motioning to Tane, “Pass me
the spear bro’, there’s an eel over there”, motioning towards the
bank. It rained a little last night and when it rains eels’ wrap
themselves around exposed underwater tree roots to stop from being
swept away by the strong current the rain stirs up. Tane casually
tossed him the three-pronged eeling spear and Terry carefully lined
up a shot at the condemned meal. Terry was a well-practiced shot
and the eel let go of the root it was anchored to and wrapped
itself around the lower part of the spear. Terry retrieved the
spear and threw it and it’s target up onto the bank. Tane looked
down at it and said, “Choice bro’”! With Tane’s approval sealed,
they all now gathered around it and hooted their delight, Terry
picked up a medium sized rock from out of the creek and struck the
eel on it’s head, ending it’s suffering. They had gotten everything
they went there for so Kevin packed the watercress into a plastic
shopping bag and they headed home.




When they got home it was still only late
morning, the three eldest boys took the eel’s carcass over to an
outside table, where they were going to prepare it to go into the
homemade corrugated iron shed that they used to smoke then dry fish
or meat. Kevin took the bag inside, his Mum was standing there, on
the phone, chatting away to someone as usual, she ended the
phone-call and motioned to Kevin and said, “How’d it go Bubs?”
(Bubs was his nickname – Kevin never minded being called that
because he knew, he just knew, that one day he’d do something
really big; the everyone would have to respect him ). “Oh, pretty
good eh, Terry got an eel too, they’re getting it ready”, he
replied, vaguely motioning to the backyard. She smiled with that
huge white grin that secretly Kevin loved (sometimes he would tell
her a joke just to see her smile). “D’ya wanna help me wash this
Bubs”? She said emptying the bag into the kitchen sink. Kevin shook
his head and instead went up to his bedroom.




There were two sets of bunks in the room, he
and Tane shared one set, Terry and Damon the other, being small he
had the bottom bunk. Kevin had a book that he was reading about the
“Maori Wars” hidden under his pillow: they were the wars that Maori
(the indigenous people of New Zealand) had with the English crown
(who invaded New Zealand and confiscated land). Kevin was a
“townie”, his family didn’t talk about their past much, he
remembered reading an old book about Custer’s last stand at Little
Big-horn, a famous battle between “the white-man” (US Lt. Colonel
Custer’s company of soldiers). The story told how Custer’s regiment
of cavalry soldiers were all killed by an ambush set by six
American Indian tribes working together. Custer’s company was
attacked by a group of Indians led by the infamous chief called
“Crazy horse”. Kevin had considered asking everyone to call him
Crazy Kevin, but quickly realised how silly it sounded. Instead he
went back to thinking about Custer’s last stand: he wished he had a
past like that because there was no history for him to read about.
Well at least no EXCITING history like Little Big-horn.




Until now that is how Kevin thought but this
book was telling him differently. It was telling him that the Maori
were (and are) a very proud race that fought very bravely and
fiercely. Eventually though, the sheer size of the forces
marshalled against the Maori by the British crown spelt a certain
eventual defeat. One big factor in the defeat was the fact that
British soldiers were full-time fighters while Maori still had to
tend gardens, gather water and do the myriad of other chores
necessary for a subsistence life. This is exactly what Kevin wanted
to read about his own country; he felt in his bones that the
watered-down, neat and clean history of New Zealand was only part
of the story. His people were proud and were once warriors that
fought against a viscous and brutal tyranny. Up till the point that
Kevin read this book he, like most other New Zealanders had been
taught the vanilla, boring history of the English: the winners. He
had been taught at school that until the British came, Aotearoa
(A-Oh-Tay-Ah-Rower: Land of the long white cloud - the Maori name
for New Zealand), was a savage, chaotic shambles. But this book was
telling a very different story.




Filing noisily into the room, his brothers
roused him from his thoughts. Kevin quickly closed the book and put
it back under his pillow. Sitting on Kevin’s bunk Tane said, “That
eel is choice, good Kai, good food, it’ll be ready for tonight”.
The three elder boys got ready to go out, Kevin eyed their
preparations with suspicion and said, “where are you going, can I
come”? ever hopeful. Tane said, “Yeah bubs, we’re going to the
rugby, but we’re going to stay on for the after match, I’ll drive
you home after the game. Hurry up and get ready”. Kevin knew that
his brother was telling him that they were planning on drinking
after the game; there would probably be girls there too. “Cool,
who’s playing”? Asked Kevin. Over his shoulder Damon said, “Us and
a team from up North where Mum comes from”. Kevin was really
excited now, not only was he going out with his brothers (more
often than not they said no), but he was also going to she his
Mum’s Whanau, her family.




Tane’s car was a big old Holden with the type
of front seat that went all the way across. It was a rusty old hunk
of junk but to the Family it was a Rolls Royce. When Kevin was
riding in it he felt like he was ten feet tall and bullet-roof
(which was good because although Tane had the engine purring like a
kitten, the body was held together with number eight fencing wire
and duct tape). Because the make of car was a Holden, they used to
say jokingly it was “just Holden together”.




The game was good; the local team lost, but
only just. The big thing for Kevin was watching the visitors who
were watching the game. Their smiles were like his mothers. Not
identical but big and white, somehow he felt close to these people.
After the game a man and a woman walked up and introduced
themselves to Tane. Tane bought them over to Kevin and said, “Bubs,
this is Aunty Aroha and Uncle Jason. Aunty is mum’s sister”. Her
smile was almost as welcoming a mums, Kevin couldn’t help but like
her. Uncle was a big strong man in a woollen shirt with the sleeves
rolled up, his arms looked thicker than Kevin’s legs! Tane said,
“Uncle is going to stay here, but I’ll drive you and Aunty home”.
Kevin let his aunty hold his hand, which he didn’t usually let
people do, but it was automatic. When they pulled into their
street, Kevin could see his Mum out by the letterbox, she turned
and seeing the car, started to wave wildly. Aroha had the door open
before the car stopped and as soon a Tane had pulled up she jumped
out and hugged her sister madly. Kevin slid over and got out,
giving his brother the raised eyebrows and nod that passed for
thanks. Tane said, “Night Mum, night Aunty” and drove off in the
direction of the rugby clubrooms.




Kevin’s mother and Aunty Aroha strolled hand
in hand into the house, Kevin thought about his mum; she always
seemed happy. They headed for the kitchen and his mother put the
jug on to make everyone a hot drink. Kevin noticed that the eel had
been brought inside and was being prepared for eating. “Moana, is
that eel for tea”? Said Kevin’s Aunty. Believe it or not that was
the first time he had heard his mothers name, it was beautiful. In
Maori it means “of the sea”. Moana nodded her yes. Aroha sat down
at the kitchen table and started telling her sister everything new
in their hometown.




Kevin’s mother had met a boy (Matthew, also a
Maori but from another tribe) from a nearby town. You know the
story, boy meets girl, they fall in love, soon there is a third
party on the way, Tane. The family didn’t like the fact that
Matthew was from a tribe that they had been feuding with for
hundreds of years – something about the Chief’s daughter being
kidnapped and an ensuing battle. They refused to let Matthew and
Moana get married, so the two lovers did what young lovers often do
and they eloped. They moved to the city (Wellington) and lived on
the outskirts of the town. Unfortunately Matthew was killed in an
accident at work, Kevin was only two years old at the time and
hardly remembered his father at all. Even though her family had
begged and pleaded with her to come back home, she refused, saying
her life was in Wellington now. That was how it had been for as
long as Kevin could remember, he vaguely recalled visiting his
mother’s whanau, family, there were some farm animals, but nothing
specific.




Moana and Aroha talked for hours and hours,
eventually they made tea together, then they sat down and talked
some more. Kevin didn’t know when they had time to eat because of
all the talking but the food slowly disappeared from their
plates.




Eventually Moana must have noticed Kevin’s
heavy eyelids, she motioned for him to go to bed. Even though he
had been trying to hide how tired he was, Kevin rose without an
argument and accepted the peck on his cheeks, one from his mother,
the other from his Aunty. He shuffled off to bed with the
resignation of a condemned man facing the inevitability of the
gallows. Snuggling under the sheets he drifted away almost
instantly.




Moana and Aroha had now shifted their
conversation onto things they couldn’t mention with the boy around.
“Sis’, you gotta let me take Bubs back to see the family”, said
Aroha with a pleading look in her eyes. Moana looked down at her
feet and admitted, “Yeah, you’re right, he’s old enough now to go
by himself”. The older boys had been going back home once a year or
so, but Bubs hadn’t gone, now was the right time. Hearing that
greatly pleased Aroha, she was under strict orders from the family
to bring Bubs back for a visit. She had prepared a big long speech
in the car on the way down as to why it was important for Bubs to
see the rest of his family and for them to see him.




Kevin had a really strange dream. In his
dream he was standing beside an old wooden fence, he was looking up
at a mountain shrouded in mist. Kevin could even see the shape of
the mountain; it looked like a volcano with the top of it missing.
The strange thing about the dream was that even though the mountain
was shrouded in mist and miles away, he could see a man motioning
him. The man was signalling him to come closer, which he did, at a
huge speed until he seemed only a few feet away from the man. The
man was tall and strong looking with jet-black hair and eyes, he
was talking too, but no sound was coming out of his mouth. The man
had a big brown cloak around his shoulders. Perhaps the oddest
thing of all was the calmness that Kevin felt, kind of like this
happened every day.




Kevin had slept so soundly he hadn’t even
heard his three older brothers come in, but when he woke he still
felt tired. He got up and went out to the kitchen. His Mum and
aunty were already up, a bowl of cornflakes and glass of orange
juice were waiting for him. Once he had finished his breakfast his
mother sat down beside him and said, “Bubs, Aunty is going to take
you back to see my family, you be a good boy”. Before Kevin could
say anything Uncle Jason Walked in and asked for some water for the
radiator in his car. Aunty filled up an empty drink bottle that was
on the bench and handed it to him. “Choice”, He said and headed
back outside, a few minutes later he came back in and said, “Ok
honey, we’re ready to head off”. Aroha gave her sister a long hug
and said, “I’ll give you a ring as soon as we get home”. Moana
nodded her thanks, walking over to Kevin, she gave him a peck on
the cheek saying, “Ok Bubs, you behave yourself and remember to
call me”. She had packed a bag for Kevin last night, uncle Jason
picked it up on his way out to the car. It was a nice new car;
there was a lot more room in it than Tane’s Holden and it smelled a
lot nicer. It was the first time Kevin had been in a car with
electric windows and he made them go up and down a few times, his
aunty and uncle didn’t mind, it was something kids always did, even
they had done it too the first time they got in the car. To
distract Kevin, his uncle told him about the CD player in the car,
Kevin new what a CD was (they had one at home on Tane’s stereo at
home) but he listened politely. It was a long drive but they
stopped at a few service stations to use the loo and get some food.
It was fun; Kevin enjoyed himself. When they finally pulled into a
oddly familiar looking driveway, a small group of cars were parked
on the front-lawn of a big house, Kevin could see fences and
animals, he was going to enjoy it here. His uncle unloaded the car
while Kevin’s aunty took him by the hand and led him inside. There
were a dozen adults waiting for Kevin inside the house, there were
lots of smiles and that made Kevin feel comfortable. Some of the
older women began to cry as they smiled, this was new to Kevin and
a little off-putting, he snuggled closer to his aunty, but she
looked at him reassuringly. Aunty did the introductions, but when
she got to an old man, as mark of respect she paused and greeted
him first and then said, “This is your Granddad; Koru”. “Ki ora
Bubs”, he said. Even though he was obviously very old, his eyes
were very bright and his smile was warm and welcoming. “I’m going
to tell you all about our Puna, your ancestors”, he said. An old
lady (Kevin’s grandmother said, “You stop hogging Bubs Koru, he
needs to get some kai, some food, into him”. The sun had gone down
and even though Kevin was excited he was suddenly incredibly tired.
Before they sent him off to bed, Kevin’s aunty phoned his mother as
promised. After the call she took the tired boy up to the room he
would be staying in, he went to sleep as soon as his head hit the
pillow.




Kevin had that dream again; the one about
seeing the man in the mist of the mountain. It happened exactly how
it had happened before, but this time he heard the man. “Come” he
was saying, “Come” Kevin followed him to the base of the highest
tree on the mountain, then the man pointed at a place between two
thick roots, but he didn’t say anything. The ground there seemed to
part as if by an unseen hand, a carved wooden box lay there and
Kevin was left with the distinct impression that it was very
important. Everything was going dark again, like night was
descending, he looked up at the man, but he wasn’t there
anymore.




With a sensation like he was falling, Kevin
awoke with a start. “Bubs, BUBS, breakfast is ready”! Yelled his
aunty. All three people sitting around the table looked up and
smiled as Kevin came in the room. There was toast and cereal and
all sorts of food on the table, his aunty came in and put a bowl in
front of him, filled it up with museli and put some milk on it. “He
needs a real breakfast, not that bird food”, said his grandmother,
passing him a plate of bacon and eggs. His aunty intercepted the
plate and said, “Na, he likes muesli”, and went back out to the
kitchen. “D’ya wanna come with me to work today Bubs”? Said uncle
Jason. The old lady gave her son-in-law a stern glance and said,
“You’ll be shearing sheep all day, he’ll get bored, Na, he’ll stay
here, we’ll teach him how to ride”, she said in a matter-of-fact
tone. Jason knew better than to argue with her so instead he stood
up, ruffling Kevin’s hair, he went out to the kitchen, he gave his
wife a kiss on the cheek and said “I’ll home about 6”. She didn’t
turn away from what she was doing but said, “OK hon, have a good
day”.




His grand mother was still looking at him.
“He’s got our nose”, She said; she was fussing over him like he was
a little baby. Koru lowered the newspaper he was reading and said,
“Leave the boy alone, he knows what he wants”, and went back to
reading the newspaper. After a few minutes he added, “If you’ve
finished poking and prodding the boy, I’ll take him out and teach
him how to ride Jeke”. Jeke was a nice looking horse; she was well
trained and came to Koru when he whistled to her. “You ever ridden
a horse Bubs”? Koru asked. Kevin shook his head, “Na, mum says we
can’t afford one”. Koru looked at the ground for a bit then said,
“Well I’m gonna teach you how to ride this one, she’s a smart old
girl, she’ll look after you”. Koru saddled her up and lifted Kevin
into the saddle then said, “I’m going to ride Utu”. He opened the
gate to the enclosure and led Jeke (carrying Kevin) over to another
fenced off pasture with another horse in it. “This is Utu, he’s a
bit wilder than Jeke here, so I’ll ride him, I’ll just get him
saddled up”. The horse responded to the old man’s whistle the same
way as Jeke had, Koru saddled him up and in a few minutes they were
trotting away from the house.




Koru looked at Kevin suspiciously and said,
“You’re doing pretty well over there Bubs, are you sure you’ve
never ridden before”? Kevin just smiled; he knew Koru was just
being nice. The house wasn’t visible now and they rode on for a few
hours. Eventually Koru stopped and said, “Aunty packed us some Kai,
let’s stop here and have something to eat”. Koru dismounted and
lifted Kevin down, looking around, something caught Kevin’s eye.
His grandfather saw where he was looking and said, “Ah, that’s
Maungapohatu, a very sacred mountain to us, only very special
people can go up there, it’s tapu; off-limits”. In a small voice
Kevin said, “I know that mountain, I had a dream about it”. The old
man looked down, then looked up again and said, “Dream, what kind
of dream”? So Kevin told him everything, about the man, the mist
and the tree. Without the least surprise Koru said, “Ah, that’s
interesting, I can tell you what it means if you want”. Kevin
nodded his consent. So Koru continued “We’ll, that man you saw is a
Chief’ your Puna, your ancestor, he is motioning for you to go up
there, he wants to show you something”. Kevin said, “But you said
it was tapu”. Koru smiled and said, “Yes, to everyone but special
people, you are one of the special people”. Kevin thought about
that for a minute then said, “When then”? Koru laughed, “Patience
Bubs, tomorrow will be fine”. So they had a thermos of tea and some
sandwiches, neither speaking. On their way back to the house Koru
said, “Better not tell anyone else about the dream, they won’t
understand”. Kevin just nodded.




They arrived home just as Kevin’s uncle was
pulling into the driveway. Koru unharnessed the horses and put them
in the same enclosure. They headed up to the house and this time
Kevin’s aunty came out, “Hey-hey, you’re a little cowboy now Bubs,
pew, you smell of horses, wash up then come to dinner, after you’ve
had some kai I’ll run you a bath”. After a nice big dinner and then
some chatting about the day, Kevin’s aunty ran him a bath and then
tucked the tired little boy into bed.




In the lounge, Koru was speaking to Kevin’s
uncle, “Tomorrow’s the weekend, Bubs really liked the ride today
and he rides well. I was thinking of taking Bubs out for the
weekend, do a bit of Pig hunting, d’ya wanna come”? The strong
young man said, “That sounds choice Koru, yeah, I’m in”! Aroha
chimed in, “You guys take it easy on Bubs or Moana won’t let him
come up here again”. In a low voice Koru said, “Don’t worry Aroha,
we know he’s special”, there was the faint trace of a smile on his
face, but only the grandmother noticed it.




Kevin had the dream again, it was the same as
the last, but this time it was even more vivid, but most
importantly, Kevin was able to speak. He asked the man what he
wanted and although the man answered in long sentences of Maori (of
which Kevin only really knew a few words) Kevin was able to
understand him. The man said, “The British accused me of a crime I
did not commit, they put me in chains and I was taken to the big
British prison, soon I joined our ancestors and ever since then my
people have been deprived of this mountain”. Again, the man took
him to the tallest tree on the mountain and pointed at the same
spot. No matter what Kevin said, the man just said “there”. Then it
was like Kevin was being dragged back through the mist by
something, try as he might, he couldn’t get free, every moment he
was feeling more and more awake.




The morning started of the same as the
previous one, but Kevin noticed an air of relaxed urgency. For a
start Kevin could hear dogs yapping outside and his aunty and
Grandmother were in the kitchen preparing food. “Breakfast is on
the table, help yourself Bubs”, Said auntie as she fussed over some
bread. “You’re going Pig hunting with Koru and Uncle Jason, you’ll
like that and you’ll be camping too”. That was enough for Kevin; he
was so excited he almost forgot to have breakfast. After breakfast
he sprinted outside. Firstly he was greeted by three friendly, but
tough looking, dogs that seemed as excited as Kevin was. There was
also a four-wheeled motorbike there, it had a trailer attached to
it and it was full of camping stuff. Kevin walked over to the
horses; Koru had already saddled them up. The horses didn’t seem
worried by the dogs at all, but Kevin noticed that Utu stamped his
foot when one of the little barking canines got a bit too close to
his legs. Koru and Jason were standing by the horses and Jason
said, “I’m going to ride on ahead on the bike, I’ll set-up camp and
then I’ll go out for a little scout for pigs, see you guys in a
couple of hours”. Just as he said that another guy on a “quad-bike”
came around the side of the house, the dogs obviously knew him and
they ran over to him wagging their tails. Jason said, “That’s
Rangi, him and I are team, ya never hunt alone”. Rangi had a big
rifle slung over his back. Kevin’s uncle went on, “OK, see you guys
in a few hours”. After the two young men drove off with dogs in hot
pursuit, Koru said, “Give me horses over those noisy, smelly
machines any day”! Kevin agreed, but he still would have liked to
try one out. “Come on Bubs, time for us to head off too”, with that
he lifted Kevin onto Jeke and effortlessly jumped up onto Utu. They
headed out on the same route they had taken yesterday, time seemed
to fly by, Kevin was feeling really confident on Jeke, so he broke
into a gallop. Koru taught Kevin all about the history of the area,
what various plants were used for, ancient myths. It was all very
interesting, but not what Kevin wanted to hear.




Kevin decided to get to the point, “Koru, I
had the same dream again, but this time the man spoke more. His
Grandfather said, “What did he say”? Kevin told him. Koru paused
thoughtfully then spoke, “Aye, aye, but let me tell you the whole
story. Many years ago there was a chief called Rua Kenana, he was
the last in a long line of mighty chief and very respected by his
people. He built a pa, a village, called Maungapohatu and it was
very prosperous, at the time the British crown treated Maori like
they were lazy fools so because Maungapohatu was so advanced, it
was a thorn in the foot to the British. They conspired against Rua
and decided that he was dangerous and must be stopped. The young
men of Maungapohatu would often go into the nearby British town and
they were quite partial to rum, so one day in the public bar the
British gave one of Rua’s men all the rum he could drink for free.
The man got very drunk and broke all the windows in the British
town. This was the excuse the British were looking for, so early
one morning a troop of about 80 British militia raided
Maungapohatu. There was a brief battle and three of Rua’s men were
shot. These killings enraged Rua’s brother, so taking his Mere (a
single-handed axe-like weapon) he killed one of the British
Militia. Rua was falsely accused of the murder and died in Prison a
short time later. Ever since then the mountain has been tapu
(cursed)”. So that’s what happened Bubs, now Rua wants you to go up
there and help him, it is a great honour”.




They arrived a camp and everything was
set-up, the two other men had gone for some hunting. Koru and Kevin
started a fire and had a cup of tea and some biscuits. Koru said,
“Take Jeke now and go up there”, it seemed like an adventure to
Kevin, he couldn’t wait to get started. “Won’t I run into uncle”?
Said Kevin. “Na, everyone round here knows that mountain is tapuand
they’ll stay well away from it”, said Koru confidently. “What do I
do when I get there”? Said Kevin. Reassuringly Koru just said,
“When you’re there you’ll know, you’ll know”. Kevin went to get on
Jeke, Koru stood up to give him a hand but Kevin said, ”Na, I think
I can do this by myself now and he did.




The ride to the mountain went quickly and
when he got there he found that it was quite an easy slope. About
two thirds of the way up Jeke started to get a little skittery so
Kevin dismounted and led her. About halfway up the mountain a mist
appeared as if out of nothing, Jeke pulled her reigns out of
Kevin’s hands and ran off, he ran after her but quickly lost sight
of her and stopped. For some strange reason he was very tired and
was having trouble staying awake. He sat on the ground with his
back to a tree, within seconds he was asleep. A voice awoke him
“I’m glad you’ve come young Kevin, together we are going to do
great things”, said the now visible man. “You’re Rua Kenana eh”?
Said Kevin a little shakily; again, although the man was speaking
Maori and Kevin was speaking English, they understood each other
perfectly. “Yes and you are sleeping under my favourite tree”, said
Rua. Kevin looked-up, somehow he had gone to sleep under the exact
tree he had seen in his dreams. Rua said, “Now, I have a surprise
for you Kevin”, he led Kevin along a path that came out into a
clearing to a small but tidy village. “This is Maungapohatu, do you
see that boy over there playing with the puppy? That’s you’re
grandfather Koru when he was your age”, Said Rua. He took Kevin by
the hand and led him over to Koru. “Koru, this is Kevin, you two go
over and play by the forest”. The young Koru took Kevin’s hand and
led him over to the beginning of the trees, Koru looked at Kevin
and felt his cloths and said, “You must be very rich to afford
cloths as fine as these”. Kevin looked down at his sweatshirt and
jeans, “Na, they are from Wall-mart”. Koru nodded knowingly and
said, “Ah, Wall-mart, that’s in the Pakeha (British) town isn’t
it”? Kevin smiled and said, “Yeah, something like that”. Kevin
pointed at his sweatshirt and said, “Do you want to try this on”?
Koru did and the result made Kevin smile, he had seen a grass skirt
before (and Koru was wearing one now too) but he had never seen
someone wearing a grass skirt and a sweatshirt before! Kevin said,
“Keep it, it looks good on you”. Koru took his necklace off which
had a small bag attached to it and took a small golden nugget out
of it, he gave it to Kevin and said, “here, we have exchanged
gifts, we are friends for life now”.




The boys were playing together just inside
the forest when a line of British soldiers, each carrying a long
rifle, marched into view. The leader, who was riding a horse, said
to one of the men from Maungapohatu, “Where is Kenena, we’ve come
to arrest him in the name of King George of England and the Colony
of New Zealand”. A young Maori man said, “Go away Pakeha , Rua has
gone to Wellington, he won’t be back for a week, but even when he
gets back we won’t let you take him”. At that, a group of three
Maori men rushed forward; fearing for their lives, the soldiers
shot all three dead. Then, from the rear of the British column a
blood-curdling yell rang out, A Maori man stood over the body of
one of the soldiers, the red hair of the soldier mingling with his
own blood. A nearby soldier bought the Maori warrior to his knees
by hitting him on the side of his head with the butt of his rifle,
Kevin was stunned by what he was witnessing, he wanted to run out
yelling STOP, STOP, but Koru held him back. The young Koru said, “I
have seen what these Paheha do, it is best if you stay here”. The
British rounded up all the inhabitants of Maungapohatu and forced
them all into the meeting-house, then they blocked all the doors
and the windows and set fire to the building. Now it was Kevin’s
turn to hold Koru back and said, “STOP Koru, what do you think you
can do against those guns, you’ll get shot too, just like those
other men”. Visibly very upset, Koru led Kevin deep into the
forest, to a secret cave that the tribe used when it wanted to hide
someone, there was always plenty of food there and the nearby creek
assured a good supply of water. The week passed slowly and Koru
took Kevin on long walks through the forest, naming birds and
talking about the history of Maungapohatu.




Exactly seven days later, the boys went to
the edge of the forest by the town, to tell Rua all that had
happened at Maungapohatu and hid behind some shrubs. In the late
afternoon Rua returned from his journey and was travelling through
the British town, not aware what lay ahead of him. Several soldiers
surrounded him as he rode down the main street. The leader said
again, ”Kenana, you are hereby under arrest in the name of the king
and the colony of New Zealand”. Rua was not resisting arrest but a
soldier struck him anyway. Kevin glanced at Koru but instead of
seeing the boy on his feet ready to run to the aid of his chief, he
saw big tears rolling unashamedly down the face of his “new” friend
as he sat there hugging his knees and rocking slightly. The militia
led their prisoner off and Kevin turned to Koru and said, “I need
to sleep”. It had been a harrowing day and both the boys were
exhausted.




Kevin slipped into a dream again, but this
dream was different, Rua was standing beside the tall tree, but
this time there was a box in his hands. Rua said, “Look in this
box, with it you will set me free”. Rua then put the box in a small
hole he had dug at the base of the tree; between the tree
roots.




Kevin woke up with a start; it was still
dark. He gently shook Koru awake then said, “Rua came to me in a
dream; I know where to find something that will set him free”.
Kevin described the tree and Koru told him that he knew where the
tree was, but he couldn’t go there, Rua had made that tree and the
area around it tapu to anyone from Maungapohatu. So instead he
pointed out the direction and said, “It is a mighty Kauri tree, it
is very thick and very tall, just keep going straight towards that
star; he pointed to the brightest star in the dark sky. Kevin
walked and ran all night it seemed, eventually he did come to the
tree, the top of the tree was lost in the darkness and the trunk
was so big that a dozen grown-ups holding hands couldn’t form a
chain around it. Kevin looked around the base of the tree, one
place where he looked just seemed the right place, it didn’t look
any different from the rest of the base but Kevin just KNEW it was
the place. The ground was loose so he dug down with his hands, the
box he was looking for was just below the surface, the ornate
carvings on the lid seemed to be alive in his hands. With a little
trepidation Kevin lifted the lid. There was only one thing inside,
which was a square of paper. Kevin took it and looked up. Once
again the mysterious mist had descended on him and tiredness made
his bones ache with the desire to rest and his eyelids seem to be
weighed down with lead weights. Finally his strength gave out and
he succumbed to sleep. He dreamt again, but this time he heard
nothing, all he saw was Rua Kenana with a broad smile on his face,
that familiar smile…




He was nudged awake with a cold, wet
something nuzzling his face, Kevin looked up to see Jeke’s face a
few inches from his own, but rather than being scared and
terrified, he was soothed and comforted by the calm, deep eyes of
the horse. Jeke’s eyes that seemed as every bit as knowing as any
he had seen, so he got back on Jeke and let the horse guide him
back to the camp.




Sitting by the fire, the old man looked out
in the direction that his young grandson had ridden off, but this
time he saw the young one; riding Jeke, appear from the edge of the
forest. He stood up to wave to the young rider; soon the two were
seated around the fire. Koru asked, “Did Rua give you anything”?
Kevin nodded and fished the square of paper out from his pocket,
passing it to his grandfather. With his hands shaking slightly, his
grandfather unfolded the piece of paper, like him it was withered
but still did what it was made for. As he read the piece of paper
his eyes widened and he looked up at Kevin and said, “This is a
court order that orders Rua to go to the British town in Wellington
to see the local magistrate and another from Rua to say he will be
there, Kevin, with these letters we can prove Rua was not at
Maungapohatu when the British soldier was killed”. Kevin, I knew it
was you all along, I remember that week as clearly as it was
yesterday, I knew you would be the one to right this wrong, Koru
fished a small pouch out of his pocket, out of the pouch he took a
small very old looking pieces of cloth, the writing on it was very
faded and Kevin could only make out two words, they were
“Wall-Mart” and “Sweatshirt”. Koru said, “The rest of it has
long-since gone, but I kept the nametag to prove to you I was the
Koru you met that day. He smiled and his wide smile seemed so
familiar that Kevin forgot the massive age difference; He didn’t
even notice that his Grandfather had stopped calling him
“Bubs”.




Before they could talk more about Kevin’s
adventures, the pig dogs came barking and bounding into camp, soon
after followed by the two hunters. Uncle Jason said, “We looked,
but there’s nothing up there at the moment, next weekend maybe”.
Koru said, “Kevin here has something to show us, he has been up
Maungapohatu”, the two men looked aghast and Jason said, “He broke
tapu”? Koru said, “Yes, but the ancestors guided him, they led him
to a secret spot and we can now clear Rua Kenana’s name; now the
Tapu can be lifted. The two young men could hardly believe what
they were hearing, if it were not coming from Koru; the most
respected elder (Kaumatua) in the town, they wouldn’t have believed
it. Without needing to be asked the two young men started to
pack-up the camping site and load it into the trailer.




The next week flew by, Kevin’s Grandfather
had many meetings at the local meeting house (Marea), people were
very happy. A few days after they got back from their adventure,
the whole town went up to the foot of the mountain. A group of
elders from the Marae said a few prayers over the mountain and then
Koru spoke, he said, “I was born on this mountain but as you all
know; a great injustice was done and ever since then this mountain
has been Tapu”. He hardly needed to mention that, the whole town
knew of what had happened to Rua Kenana. Koru continued, “Rua came
to my Mukupuna, Grandchild, in a dream and told us how to clear his
name, now, once again, this mountain; Maungapohatu, is free to us,
the Tapu is lifted”! There was a great cheer and back at the Marea
there was a party that lasted all week, people from all over the
country came. Kevin’s mother came up, she didn’t really seem that
surprised when she heard of Kevin’s role in the whole affair, she
just looked at him and said, “I always knew Kevin was gonna do big
things”. But the huge, warm grin never left her face for the whole
week, not even for an instant. His brothers’ seemed to treat Kevin
with much more respect and never once did anyone call him “Bubs”.
On the train trip back home, Kevin’s mother never took her eyes off
her youngest son




When they finally arrived at their town they
disembarked and stood stretching and Kevin saw his brother’s car in
the parking lot. Kevin was grateful they didn’t have to walk home,
it had been a long train-trip and he was tired. He was pretty
hungry by the time they got home, but because they had been gone
for a week, there was only some canned food to have. So they had
spaghetti on toast (Kevin’s favourite quick meal), the older boys
had a party to go to, so they left. Finally when Kevin was alone
with his mother, she sat there, across the table with a question
expression on her face, eventually she said, “So, I’m dying to know
Kevin, how did you know”? He told her about the dreams, that it all
seemed to happen after he read that old book they bought at the
second-hand bookstore. She looked at him quizzically and said,
“What book”? At first Kevin thought she was joking, then finally it
dawned on him that she was curious so he ran to his room and got
the book from underneath his pillow. He dashed back into the
kitchen and handed her the book, they both looked at it but rather
than seeing the old, faded typeface that Kevin had been expecting,
there was only page after page of old blank paper. Rather than say
anything his mother just laughed and not completely unsurprised
Kevin laughed too. After a bit of a chat, Kevin went to bed.




Ever since he got back from the mountain he
had not dreamed as he had, tonight was just the same and in the
morning he woke full of energy. After a nice breakfast, the boys
headed outside to check on some eels they had prepared yesterday.
The phone rang and Kevin’s mother whispered, “It’s aunty Aroha”.
After what seemed like an eternity she hung-up and turned to Kevin,
“Maungapohatu is a very blessed place, some of the men found some
big gold nuggets in a creek on the mountain next to a cave”!
Kevin’s hand instantly went to his neck, he had forgotten all about
the necklace that the young Koru had given him, but he just smiled
and decided to keep that secret between himself and Koru.




The End
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